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Harvard Charter Commission 
Public Hearing Minutes 
September 13, 2017 

Town Hall Second Floor Main Conference Room 
 
Members present: Paul Cohen (Chair), Sharon McCarthy, George McKenna, Stephanie Opalka, 
Ron Ostberg, Charles Redinger, Cindy Russo, Peter Warren. Members absent: Rick Maiore.  
Others present: Tim Bragan, Town Administrator; ~50 town residents. 
 
Paul Cohen called the meeting to order at 7 p.m. After a brief introduction, Paul said that the 
final Charter is due to the Attorney General’s office and the Board of Selectmen October 12. 
Town residents will vote on the Charter at Annual Town Meeting in May 2018. Paul invited the 
hearing attendees to ask questions and voice their opinions on each section. 
 
Preamble and Charter as a Whole 
 
Jim Breslauer handed out a copy of his comments on the Charter, which is attached to the 
minutes as Addendum 1 and 1a. 
 
Joe Hutchinson said that the Charter appears to be more operational than strategic. He also said 
that more people might volunteer on boards and committees if interactions were less contentious. 
He asked how long it would take to amend the Charter if it is approved. Paul explained the 
process, which could take from three months to a year. 
 
Lucy Wallace said she expected the Charter to give a basic overview of how the town works, but 
she thought many areas were missing, like the Conservation Commission and the Council on 
Aging. Paul explained that the Charter is a shell that explains who is responsible for 
administration, finances, and strategy. The detail is specified in the bylaws. Charles Redinger 
said that the commission reviewed at least 20 other town charters and none was more 
comprehensive. 
 
Jay Waldron said that if one of the purposes of the Charter is to get more volunteers, she does not 
think it is encouraging more people to volunteer. Sharon McCarty said the Commission 
recognizes that the town needs a volunteer coordinator. Cindy Russo said that in early 
discussions with boards, volunteers were unhappy with their interactions with the rest of town 
government. The Commissioners were trying to make volunteers feel more part of the team. 
 
Quorum – Section 2 
 
Bruce Nickerson, speaking for himself and his wife, asked the Commission to reconsider the 
quorum requirement because it has the potential to impose hardship on the town. He said if 
people do not attend, that constitutes support for the warrant articles. He handed in his written 
statement, which is attached as Addendum 2. 
 
Erin McBee said that quorum requirements are not working in Ayer. 
 
Debbie Ricci said that she is in favor of a quorum, but that 150 is too high. 
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Tim Bragan said he does not think a quorum will accomplish what the Commission wants. In 
one town, the moderator had to call in the fire department to get a quorum. The town of Clinton 
too two weeks to get an annual meeting started. 
 
Stu Sklar said the quorum calls stop the meeting, which cannot proceed until a count is taken and 
cannot proceed at all if short of the quorum requirement. 
 
Paul Green said that the Board of Selectmen owns some of the problem because of where it 
places the articles on the warrant. He suggested encouraging the selectmen to think about 
placement of the articles. 
 
Elected and Appointed Town Agencies – Section 3 
 
Lucy Wallace said that she is opposed to reducing the number of elected boards; that if cost is 
keeping people from running for election, then the town can address that; that she is opposed to 
removing caucus. If the time and date are not convenient, then consider changing them, she 
suggested. 
 
Tom Philappou said that he is a member of the Board of Health and he supports keeping the 
caucus and even having a second caucus to get more volunteers. He also said he wants to see the 
Board of Health continue to be elected. The board needs to remain independent to deal with 
controversial decisions, he said. 
 
Jay Waldron suggested that text be added to Section 3-1(e)3. – Appointed Agency Positions that 
volunteer positions be filled by the Select Board only after recommendations are received from 
the effected committees. 
 
Erin McBee of the Planning Board said that she had originally thought appointing members to 
the board would be all right, but now she wants them to be elected. 
 
Susan Mary Redinger said that the caucus is good and much easier than getting signatures. She 
also supports the election of officials and said that people want to be able to elect their 
representatives. 
 
JC Ferguson said that he is the Tree Warden and he thinks the position should continue to be 
elected. He said he does not want a small group to make the decision. He also asked for evidence 
that there is a problem to be fixed. 
 
Connie Larrabee said that she is adamantly against having the boards appointed. Since the 
selectmen will have control over the budget, she said, the committees would have to get their 
budgets past them. That way the selectmen can see that their goals are being met. She said she 
would not vote for the Charter if the boards are appointed rather than elected. 
 
John Lee agreed that elected positions should remain elected. He pointed out that many 
appointed positions are open and that just because an elected position is uncontested does not 
men that people are not interested.  
 
Jessie Panek suggested that to achieve more harmony, the selectmen could propose people for 
election who would support their vision. She also said that if nobody runs or someone resigns, 
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the selectmen plus the remainder of the board could appoint. She recommended that residents be 
educated on how caucus works so they understand it is not Democrats and Republicans like in 
national elections. 
 
Jennifer Finch said she does not support appointing officials. She would support electing the 
Finance Committee, which is now appointed. 
 
Recall Provision for Elected Officers – Section 3-1(f) 
 
Stu Sklar said that he does not support the recall. He said that the selectmen have no power as 
individuals, it is the board that makes decisions. He said that recall is just a way to give people a 
hard time. 
 
Ron Ricci said he does not like the recall, but it is the voters’ way to have some control. It is an 
important tool for voters, so he supports it.  
 
Nick Browse said that he support the recall. 
 
Lucy Wallace said that she is opposed to the recall provision. She said it is not civil and will 
make the selectmen nervous. She said it the object is to have a consolidated vision, then she 
supports an all-boards meeting to go over the goals. 
 
Ken Swanton said he does not like the idea because all the people are volunteers. He could see it 
for paid positions, he said. 
 
Debbie Ricci said that there needs to be some way to remove someone from a committee.  
 
Town Moderator – Section 3-4 
 
Currently the Moderator appoints the Finance Committee (FinCom). 
 
Lucy Wallace suggested that FinCom members be elected rather than appointed. She also 
suggested that the Capital Planning and Investment Committee (CPIC) be a sub-committee of 
FinCom. 
 
Wendy Sisson said she would like to see CPIC be part of FinCom. Now other committees have 
to go to both to get approval for spending. 
 
Town Administrator – Section 4 
 
Connie Larrabee said that it appears that the Town Administrator would be supervising all town 
employees and she questioned whether that meant jobs such as police officers. The Commission 
agreed to relook at that. 
 
Wendy Sisson said that this section sounds like a job description. She thought it would be more 
flexible to take out some of the detail and cautioned the Commission about putting it all in the 
Charter. She also said that for regular citizens the selectmen seem more accessible. She said that 
since the Town Administrator is an employee, that person could be in the job for life, adding that 
it is a lot of responsibility and that it is the day-to-day decisions that make the town. 
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Joe Hutchinson questioned the placement of the Community and Economic Development under 
the Town Administrator’s Duties and Responsibilities. He thought it should be in the 
Administrative Organization in Section 5. Paul said that the Commission did not want to 
mandate a financial decision. Joe said that he thought the Charter was a governing model, but it 
does not say anything about Devens or regional planning.  
 
Administrative Organization – Section 5 
 
Ken Swanton suggested that the commissioners look at what the new Director of Public Works is 
doing before putting into place Section 5-5 Building Inspector/Facilities Manager.  
 
Libby Levison recommended that the commissioners talk to the staff at Town Hall to better 
understand the heavy workloads and lack of resources, especially in information technology. 
 
Financial and Fiscal Procedures – Section 6 
 
Ken Swanton said, “I think there’s real wisdom in this one.” He said that no one has been pulling 
together the long-term financial strategies. 
 
Joe Hutchison said he seconds what Ken said about the strategic budget, the five-year budget, 
and the annual budget. 
 
General Provisions – Article 7 
 
Lucy said that there needs to be a definition of excessive absences in 7-7. 
 
Transitional Provisions – Article 8 
 
Marge Darby said there was no provision in the Charter for bringing the bylaws, which have 
been created over time and proposed, amended, and voted on at Town Meeting, to the town for 
approval. She and her husband prepared a written statement, which was given to the 
commissioners and is attached as Addendum 3, 4, and 4a. 
 
The next meetings are scheduled for September 19 at 6 p.m. with the Board of Selectmen in the 
large Town Hall conference room and 7 p.m. in the small conference room. 
 
Paul adjourned the meeting at 9:35 p.m.  
 
Laura Andrews, recorder 
 
Attachments: 
 
Addendum 1   - Bresnauer page1 
Addendum 1a - Bresnauer page 2 
Addendum 2   - Nickerson 
Addendum 3   - Darby Bylaws 
Addendum 4   - Darby Charter page 1 
Addendum 4a - Darby Charter page 2 














